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August 2nd,, 2018


Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding; Vaughn Rasband, Mike Smith, Brent Broadhead, and Darrel Nish.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-David Hendricksen.
Public: Alan Brown, Ryan Taylor, Scott Enos, Vickie Keller, Scott Keller, Josh Duncan, Tiffany Duncan, Wes Johnson, and Tyler Edwards.
Meeting called to order: 7:05 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Brent Broadhead
Opening Prayer: Mike Smith
Meeting Minutes for July 2018: Mike Smith makes a motion to accept the minutes for July 2018, Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Minutes are approved as written.
Financials for July 2018: Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to accept the Financials for July 2018, Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The Financials for July 2018 are approved.
Public Comment: No public comment.
Weathervane Site Plan Application Review and Potential Approval – Ryan Taylor explains he is working with Mike Peterson and they are proposing to build this complex that could possible house several businesses. He displays a picture of what they would like it to look like with parking, lighting and exits and entrances. Brian Preece explains his staff report that he had prepared for the Planning Commission and the three concerns that he had. First the lighting issues that they have addressed and will put shields on to take care of that one, second is the parking available will dictate what kind of business proposes to use that complex and the way we will police that issue will be at the time of business licensing. Third issue would be fire flow and that also will depend upon the type of building that is built as to how much fire flow will be required, but Brian just wanted to make sure that was brought to light beforehand so they didn’t say they never knew that would be an issue. After a little more discussion, Mayor Kozlowski opens it up to a Public Hearing.
Public Hearing: Alan Brown comments that he is here on behalf of the Sage brush irrigation and Spring Creek, they are the same irrigation ditch, he wants to make sure that the setbacks remain in place and doesn’t want to get into a situation where getting in there to make repairs or maintenance is a problem. Alan Brown also asks do we know how much revenue the other project across the road brings in and do we have any idea of what this one will bring in. Brian Preece states he doesn’t think that we get much sales tax at all from the other one but this one will all depend on the type of businesses that rent of lease these spaces. Labor is not taxable but product or parts is. The main revenue will be from property taxes probably. Alan Brown asks about the loading dock that was mentioned will there be trucks in the road like the other facility does currently. Ryan Taylor states no the loading dock is proposed in the middle in the back of the complex and traffic will get off the road and into the parking lot and not blocking the road. Alan Brown asks if there will be an acceleration lane and a deceleration lane. Wes Johnson explains that he felt it was necessary but UDOT has decided it will depend upon the funding, but for sure there will be a deceleration lane but at this time we are not sure about the acceleration lane. Mayor Kozlowski asks for any further comment from the public. None is given so she closes the public hearing and asks the board for a motion. Mike Smith makes a motion to approve the site plan application with the conditions that the Planning Commission had recommended be addressed. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion.  Voting goes as follows:
Aye
           Nay             Abstain       
Council Member Brent Broadhead
   X





Council Member Vaugh Rasband
   X






Council Member Darrel Nish 

   X









Council Member Mike Smith 
   X









Mayor Brenda Kozlowski   

   X

The Weathervane Site Plan is approved.

The Agenda is amended to postpone the financial discussion until after the other discussions, Brian Preece feels it would help Laura Lewis to hear these discussions before she speaks.

Mayor Kozlowski explains that this is a discussion only and nothing is being decided, nor is she advocating for sewer to be put into this town. She only wants to discuss this for the economic growth of this town and lack of revenue. Wes Johnson states he was asked is it possible to provide sewer for just the property up on 3000 south, if so what is the best way to provide sewer to this project. In his opinion his recommendation would be to bring it from Heber up the highway. The Mayor explains that through all of the discussions it has become apparent that without some sort of sewer facility for these three lots we would be limited to businesses like storage units and warehouses which will not bring in much revenue for the town like we so desperately need. When the property was annexed into Charleston it was proposed that they would put in a service station that would bring in more revenue to the town than most other business that would be acceptable according to our ordinances but without any sewer that isn’t really feasible. And if we did allow the sewer to be brought up to this location that would be at no cost to the town. The developer would be paying for this not the town. Mayor Kozlowski also states that the town would not be required to hook on to this sewer system. New builds in this area probably would be asked to hook on but not existing homes or buildings. Vaughn Rasband states he feels like along the highway there where Charleston has tried to keep all the commercial development, he feels like in the future it will be developed further and asks do we want to be a part or have a say in how it is developed or let Heber or Daniel have that option. He feels like he would rather Charleston have that opportunity to have the say so in the development of the commercial properties now and in the future, that way we could try to make sure that tax generating business go in instead of a bunch of warehouses or storage units that doesn’t give the town any revenue. Mayor Kozlowski adds that she wants to remind everyone again this is only a discussion nothing has been decided but she wants everyone to be thinking about this and how we want the future of our town to progress, because we all know that it will whether we want it to or not so our input is important. As we close this subject and move on, it is decided that a couple of  the town council should get together with the water board and make sure that we are all on the same page in regards to the future growth of this town. The Mayor asks the clerk to schedule the meeting with the water board at their next meeting on the 14th of August. Brent Broadhead, states that we have fought this fight before and that this isn’t a decision that we can make it is the towns decision. Darrel Nish states he feels that as a town council it is our obligation to take in the information as well as the comments from the residents and do what is best for the town. Brent Broadhead states that the board will rip the guts out of the town. Discussion goes on. The Mayor states it is time to move on to the next item on the Agenda.

Public Project Financing Discussion – Brian Preece introduces Laura Lewis who works for a well know financing company who did the financing for the building and park bond that was done before the town hall and park was built. He then turns the time over to her. Laura Lewis address the council explaining that her job is working with cities and towns to find out what the best type of financing works for each individual entity. She talks about the different types of bonds and financing, general obligation bonds, revenue bonds, lease revenue bonds, assessment area bonds, and class B & C Bonds.
Laura explained how each bond works and the process of getting them. She then offered to work with the clerk and treasurer to look at the financing and she would help us determine which bond or bonds would work best for Charleston if that is what the town decides to do to address our road repair issues.

Mayor Kozlowski asks the council what they felt like they wanted to do. It was agreed that the clerk and Laura Lewis should look at the finances and determine which options would work best for the town and then report back to the council as to their finding. The majority of the council agrees that something needs to be done to repair the roads so we are not patching them together each year. Brent Broadhead states he doesn’t feel like we should do this, he doesn’t want to raise taxes he feels like the town will not go for the proposal. He suggests gravel roads, that won’t cost that much. Wes Johnson states no matter what type of road you put on it until you get the sub base out and replace it with good draining sub base, all of the road types will fail. Darrel Nish makes a motion to have Laura and the clerk look into the best options available for the town. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Brian Preece and Laura Lewis ask to be excused since the hours is getting so late and they still have to travel back to Salt Lake.
Park Rental Contract- Mayor Kozlowski reports that recently they had a park rental that had been playing music and she was called at 10 pm to go ask them to turn it off. She feels like we need to make sure the contract state that after 10 pm there is not music or loud noises. Vaughn Rasband states that we should also increase the fines for not being respectful of the nearby neighbors. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to change the Park rental agreement to increase the penalty and make sure that the noise ordinance is obeyed and they trust Arlene to rewrite the contract and they can review it next month. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.
Staff Reports: Vaughn Rasband he visited with Staker Parson this past week and got the noise level readings, that are taken in four different places on their property and they are all within the limits. The reports is provided. He also states he has contacted Sage Creek regarding the compost pile that has continued to accumulate and they continue to ignore our request to remove it. He will contact them again. Mayor Kozlowski asks the clerk to talk to our attorney on this matter. Scott & Vickie Keller stated that Staker Parson’s noise level was way louder than normal on the night in question and told the board that she tried to find her way into the plant to complain and couldn’t. Scott stated that the old Mayor had contacted them a year ago and that Staker Parson apologized. They want to know what we can do. Mayor Kozlowski asks them the next time please call her and she will go address the problem. Also Jamie Serrano is the foreman and they are given his number to contact them about the noise, he has always been good to work with. The Mayor also asks the clerk to talk to the attorney about this issue as well. Vaughn also reports that he talked to the warehouse about the big trucks parking in the road and they have agreed not to pull in that way it is only temporary. And the final item the resident who has the rental house he has expanded beyond his premise occupation. We need to address that legally as well. Vaughn states he will talk to them again and see if they will become compliant. Darrel Nish ask about the Grant Strong issue have they ever made an effort to complete their obligation to the town. This is another one that the attorney needs to address. Brent Nothing to report. Mike Smith reports that the 24th celebration was good but we need to look into donations to elevate some of the cost for breakfast. Also there was an incident where a child had gotten into the building and no one knew how he could have gotten in let alone how he got out. There will be a few changes next year but overall was good. Mike States that the girls in charge did a great job!. Mayor Kozlowski reports that Soldier Hollow is going to have an open house august 18th and all the residents are welcome to come and walk through and eat, there will be food trucks there that evening. Arlene Nothing to report.
Mike Smith makes a motion to adjourn. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion.
Meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________

